
PART I 

GENERAL REVIEW OF ACTIVITIES 



1. STRENGTHENING OF HEALTH SERVICES 

1.1 Planning and Development of Health Services 

Member States have well recognized the importance of systematic plan- 
ning, and have been formulating annual, medium-term and long-term 
plans for overall socio-economic development, of which health is an 
essential component. Country health programming (CHP), involving not 
only health but also other sectors in the formulation of health 
plans, is increasingly being accepted, applied and improved. In fact, 
some countries in the Region are carrying out the second cycle of 
CHP. In all these planning exercises, there is concrete evidence of 
positive policy support and a strong national commitment to the goals 
of Health for All by the Year 2000 (HFAl2000) and to the health 
concepts outlined in the Declaration of Alma-Ata. In this context it 
is most significant that the Charter for Health Development has now 
been adopted by nearly all the governments of the Region. 

In view of the fact that health development is planned as a multi- 
sector activity, and as the contributions of the various sectors must 
be coordinated, most of the governments have appointed high-level 
committees to act as coordinating bodies at the national level, to 
formulate policy and to supervise the planning,monitoring and evalua- 
tion of health development activities. For this purpose, health 
information systems are being strengthened, and manpower for health 
planning is being trained at all levels. 

Governments have also accepted the primary health care approach as 
the best way of providing reasonably good health services to all the 
people,especially the underserved groups,within the next two decades. 
For achieving this task, it is essential to expand and strengthen the 
health infrastructure,especially in regard to the training and super- 
vision of primary health care workers and the provision of logistic 
support and referral systems. 

The need for comprehensive and integrated services is also well under- 
stood by health ministries. In other words, the trend toward develop- 
ing promotive, preventive, curative and rehabilitative services, not 
only for rural areas but also for urban slums, and developing them in 
an integrated manner at the community level, is gaining momentum. 

1.1.1 Health Planning, Programme Formulation and Evaluation 

The mechanics of health planning,as well as those of programme formu- 
lation and evaluation,together with efforts to improve national capa- 
bilities in these fields,have thus continued to make steady progress. 
The planning exercises mentioned above have also been conducted at 
provincial and district levels, and some countries have even started 
macro and micro-level evaluation. 

In BANGLADESH, country health programming (CHP) was carried out for 
the second time and a comprehensive country health profile prepared. 



These exercises contributed to the preparation of the Second Five- 
Year Plan(1980-1985) for the health sector as well as long-term plans 
up to the year 2000. The Government has set up a multisectoral 
national council for the promotion of HFA/2000 together with several 
national committees. In addition, appropriate health legislation is 
being drafted, and the national health information system (NHIS) 
strengthened. In collaboration with non-governmental organizations, 
progress has been made with schemes for integrated rural development 
with the appropriate health component. Steps have also been taken to 
reorganize the health services and to adopt a unified approach to the 
delivery of integrated curative and preventive health and family 
planning services. WHO has provided technical support for these 
efforts. 

In BHUTAN,the existing UNDP/WHO joint health project is being expand- 
ed to strengthen the national health information system and to help 
in the further development of a health planning cell at central 
level. A start has been made with decentralized health planning, 
implementation and management in Paro District. 

In BURMA, the "People's Health Programme" has been elaborated on the 
basis of the country health programming exercise undertaken in 1975. 
There have been intensive preparatory activities, including steps to 
set up a national health development council and a committee for 
intersectoral coordination. Also, the Government is establishing a 
task force for HFA/2000; the health acts are being amended, and the 
formulation of new legislation is under way. In the second cycle of 
CHP, which started in July 1980 and was completed early in 1981, five 
broad programme areas were identified - community health care, hospi- 
tal care, disease control, environmental health and support services. 
Following this planning exercise, a workshop on project formulation 
and one on monitoring and evaluation were conducted, leading to the 
modification of the existing monitoring and evaluation system for 
CHP. People's councils at different levels - state,township and ward/ 
village - are involved in the planning and implementation of the pro- 
grammes, for which WHO has provided technical support. 

The Government of INDIA has committed itself to the provision of 
health for all its citizens by the year 2000. The health policy for 
1980-85 accords very high priority to primary health care, with 
emphasis on intersectoral coordination. Indicators have been estab- 
lished to monitor the progress towards HFA/2000, and five working 
groups, including one on inter-sectoral coordination, have been set 
up to prepare reports on various components of the national plan, 
with staff from the Regional Office contributing to these efforts. 
It is proposed to establish a national coordination committee for HFA 
consisting of persons drawn from high decision-making levels in the 
health and related ministries. The phased implementation of integrat- 
ed rural development programmes, with special stress on tribal and 
other difficult areas, and of schemes for the integrated development 
of children received priority support. Reorganization of the central, 
State and district health administrations, with emphasis on decentra- 
lizing and restructuring for efficiency, is under way. 

INDONESIA has made significant headway in reformulating its health 
system and in preparing long-term plans for HFA/2000. So far, two 



five-year health development plans have been formulated, adopted and 
implemented, i.e., Pelita I (1969-1974) and Pelita I11 (1974-1979); 
Pelita 111, covering the period 1979-1984, is now in operation. The 
national health information system also is being strengthened. WHO 
continued to collaborate in these activities: a team of specialists, 
consisting of health planners, health economists and statisticians, 
along with several short-term consultants, has assisted the country 
in its continuing efforts to develop and improve systematic national 
health planning and management. 

In MALDIVES, the first country health programming exercise, which 
took place in 1980, determined priority programmes for health ser- 
vices and health manpower development. As a result, intensive efforts 
are being made to carry out appropriate health manpower training so 
that there will be adequate numbers of health workers at all levels. 
~echnical support has been provided by WHO through Regional Office 
and also inter-country project staff. Intersectoral coordination of 
health planning and development among the ministries concerned is 
also being strengthened. 

In MONGOLIA, the new five-year health plan (1981-1985) has been pre- 
pared in line with the primary health care concept. Also, the formu- 
lation of a strategy for health for all has been completed by a 
special group under the chairmanship of the First Deputy Minister of 
Health. Along with health, the development of other social sectors 
such as education and culture is being geared up, with housing and 
water supply receiving particular attention. The systematic enforce- 
ment of health and health-related legislation has been started under 
the State Planning Committee; also, external resources are being co- 
ordinated to ensure comprehensive socio-economic development, with 
health as a priority component. A new pilot scheme for comprehensive 
rural development including health has been drawn up with the help of 
a WHO consultant. 

In NEPAL, the Government has made plans for the health sector, with 
the objective of meeting the basic minimum needs of the people as the 
first step towards HFAI2000. To facilitate the achievement of this 
goal, a national development council has been created, with  is 
Majesty the King as chairman. The National Planning Commission is 
actively working for intersectoral coordination, and the Ministry of 
Health has been using comprehensive CHP concepts and methods for the 
planning, monitoring and evaluation of health development activities. 
The Government has set up a steering committee for HFA/2000 and an 
HMGIWHO management committee; also, a community health and integrated 
development board is being formed to facilitate the development of 
community health services. Health planning is being decentralized to 
the district level; the national health information system is being 
strengthened; a scheme for integrated rural development with a health 
component is being implemented, and indicators have been developed 
for the monitoring and evaluation of health programmes. 

Health for all by the year 2000 has been accepted as a national goal 
by the Government of SRI LANKA. It is also realized that the 
achievement of this objective calls for concerted and collaborative 
efforts on the part of the Ministry of Health and related ministries 



and agencies. A national health development committee has been estab- 
lished as the technical arm of the National Health Council; this 
cmittee, on which WHO is represented, with its sub-committees, 
consisting of members of the Health Ministry and related ministries 
and institutions, is charged with the responsibility of drawing up 
appropriate strategies and plans of action for HFAl2000. It is 
proposed to create similar intersectoral committees at the district 
level as well. Steps have been taken to decentralize the health 
administration, and a White Paper on a major reorganization of the 
Ministry of Health has been cleared by the Cabinet for general dis- 
cussion and debate. WHO has been supporting some of these efforts 
both technically and financially. 

THAILAND has made significant progress in health planning and manage- 
ment. Several seminarslworkshops were conducted during the period 
under review, to orient health officials in health planning methods 
and techniques,to set up targets with indicators, and to evolve stra- 
tegies and plans of action for health development. WHO not only has 
supported these activities, but also has assisted in strengthening 
the planning ~ivision and the national health information system, 
thereby stimulating efforts to develop health planning not only at 
central but also at provincial and district levels; the Ministry of 
Public Health has been working closely with the ~ational Economic and 
Social Development Board and the Budget Bureau in this regard. A 
planning committee for social development at macro-level has been 
established by the Government, with a sub-cornittee on health, which 
has set up working groups to activate the health planning processes 
further at all levels. The Ministry of Public Health is using CHP 
methods and managerial processes for national health development as 
conceived by WH0,and the Organization has provided financial support 
for setting up a network for this development. Through WH0,assistance 
is also being provided by the Government of the Netherlands. 

1.1.2 Organization of Health Services 

Governments' awareness of the role of the health infrastructure in 
providing supervisory and referral support to help primary health 
care workers increase the coverage and improve the quality of their 
services has already been stressed. In view of the limited services 
available to the people living in rural areas and urban slums, all 
governments have now accepted the policy of developing integrated 
primary health care services by augmenting the number of health 
centres, sub-centres and primary health care workers at the grass- 
roots level. 

In BANGLADESH, two divisions, i.e., those of Health and Population 
Control, have been combined and brought under a single supervisory 
authority. Likewise, the Directorates of Curative and Preventive 
Health Services have been amalgamated to form one Directorate General 
of Health Services. The Government has constituted a national field 
implementation committee for the primary health care programme which 
periodically reviews the progress made in the primary health care 
pilot project and suggests further improvements. 



The health infrastructure in the country will be further strengthened 
under the Second Five-Year ~lan(1980-1985),which envisages the opera- 
tion of thana health complexes, one in each of the 356 rural thanas, 
as well as 4500 union health centres/family welfare centres. These 
complexes will support primary health care activities at village 
level. As against the target of 356 thana health complexes, 290 have 
become functional; similarly, as against the target of 4500 union 
health centres/family welfare centres, 1990 have started functioning. 
In all, 5000 Palli Chikitshaks have been trained so far to work in 
rural areas, and at village level, approximately 13 500 field workers 
are providing health care. 

The specialized medical care services in subdivisional and district 
hospitals will be further strengthened to form an effective referral 
chain along with the thana health complexes and union health centres. 
In order to strengthen the health infrastructure, laboratory services 
will also be ~rovided so that the quality of diagnosis and other sup- 
port to public health programmes will be improved at district, thana 
and union levels. 

WHO helped to organize a management workshop for senior government 
officials to orient them in effective health management practices. 

In BHUTAN, progress continued to be made in converting dispensaries 
into integrated basic health units. Zonal health supervisory systems 
have been established, and zonal hospitals are being strengthened to 
provide technical support and referral services and to help to train 
various categories of paramedical personnel. Assistance is being 
given in the training of village health volunteers, who are being 
used in primary health care. 

In BURMA, the people's Health Programme assigns first priority to 
primary heaIth care and basic health services. The coverage has now 
reached 50% e . ,  147) of the townships. About 14 000 cornunity 
health workers have been trained and posted to underserved villages, 
where they are supported and technically guided by the basic health 
services staff. Township hospital staff have been trained in 
hospital administration and management, and a hospital procedure 
manual has been prepared and distributed. With WHO assistance, 
special health services are being provided for workers and their 
families in three industrial areas of eight townships on the west 
bank of the Irrawaddy River. During the period under review,563 
hospitals, 213 dispensaries and 1187 rural health centres became 
operational, UNICEF and WHO providing the necessary supplies and 
equipment. 

In INDIA, the Government accords the highest priority to the inte- 
grated rural health scheme. India now has 5463 primary health centres 
(PHcs), 42 032 sub-centres and 340 upgraded PHCs. Under the Sixth 
~ive-Year Plan (1980-19851,the target is to establish 600 new primary 
health centres and 40 000 sub-centres and to upgrade 1000 rural dis- 
pensaries to become subsidiary health centres. WHO and UNICEF have 
continued to support the development of primary health care centres 
in the country. 

In INDONESIA, the expansion and strengthening of the infrastructure 
of basic health services in rural areas continued, in line with the 



needs of Pelita 111, which was started during the 1979-1980 fiscal 
year. At the end of Pelita 11, there were 4353 health centres, with 
at least one in each of the 3270 sub-districts in the country. The 
percentage of health centres staffed by doctors has reached 89.5, and 
the average number of health centre visits per day has increased from 
25 to 75. The strengthened infrastructure of the rural health ser- 
vices has contributed greatly to the development of primary health 
care. A WHO team consisting of a public health administrator and a 
public health nurse is participating in the development of conrmunity 
health services. 

In MALDIVES, health care is provided through the Government Hospital 
in Male and by health centres in various atolls. WHO consultants in a 
variety of specialties have provided clinical services at the Govern- 
ment Hospital, Male. 

MONGOLIA continues to have a very good health service delivery sys- 
tem, from the central level to the aimak, somon and brigade levels. 
WHO provided the services of a hospital architect to assist the 
Government in designing hospital facilities suited to local condi- 
tions. An innovative scheme for coordinated and comprehensive rural 
development, including health, is being planned for Hubskul Aimak, 
with WHO'S technical support. 

In NEPAL, the Integrated Community Health Project has entered its 
third phase,bringing the number of integrated districts up to 23. The 
five core services - maternal and child health and family planning, 
the control of malaria,leprosy and tuberculosis and the expanded pro- 
gramme on immunization - are delivered as a package through regular 
home visits by village health workers in the integrated districts, 
while the health posts provide basic medical care. Malaria control is, 
however, being implemented in only six districts. A high-powered 
rnultisectoral coordination board is being established to develop com- 
prehensive rural health services. The Project,which WHO is supporting 
technically through the provision of a public health administrator, 
has organized annual workshops for district-level health personnel to 
enhance their management capabilities. 

SRI LANKA has an extensive network of both traditional and modern 
systems of health care. The indigenous system, which meets about 22 
per cent of the demand, is limited to curative services and operates 
through a network of dispensaries and eight ayurvedic hospitals. The 
modern system, meeting some 73 per cent of the requirements for 
health care, provides both preventive and curative services. The 
physical infrastructure for health services is comparatively well 
developed in Sri Lanka, but the problem of brain drain continues to 
create difficulties in manning the health facilities. 

In THAILAND, the integrated rural health services continued to be 
strengthened and upgraded in support of primary health care. At 
present there is at least one provincial hospital in each province, 
and there are 305 district hospitals, with a total hospital bed 
strength of 31 727. The rural areas are served by 3899 health centres 
and 1613 midwifery centres, covering about 80% of these areas. WHO 
has continued to assist in the training of supervisory personnel and 
peripheral health workers at rural level. 



1.1.3 Operational Studies 

Most of the operational studies undertaken or planned during the 
period were aimed at supporting HFA activities. As the strategies to 
achieve the objectives of ~FA/2000 evolve and national plans and 
regional actions in their support crystallize,the priorities in these 
studies can be more clearly perceived. The studies carried out so far 
in the countries of the Region have mostly been confined to the 
central levels of the health services and to the universities. The 
involvement of the field staff at the peripheral level in operational 
research has been inadequate, the major constraint continuing to be 
lack of training for such staff in the necessary investigative metho- 
dology. 

In BANGLADESH, the study of the financial aspects of health care 
delivery which started last year was completed; the data are being 
analysed, and a preliminary report has been prepared. The results of 
this study have, to some extent, helped to rationalize the budget 
allocation among different health subsectors. Another study, on the 
impact of socio-economic and educational aspects on disease pattern 
in rural children, is under way. A consultant was assigned to assist 
in the planning and conduct of a workshop on research planning and 
methodology. 

In BURMA, the WHO-sponsored study on the application of the risk 
approach to the delivery of maternal and child health care, initiated 
in 1979, continued during the period under review. The results of 
this study are likely to provide useful information for the develop- 
ment of national strategies to deliver the right type of MCH and 
family planning care through the redistribution of available resources 
based on the measurement of levels of individual and community risks. 
WHO provided a consultant to assist the Government in developing a 
research programme in health manpower development. 

In INDIA, the study on the outcome of pregnancy, including perinatal 
mortality and low birth weight, was completed, and one on the appli- 
cation of the risk approach and intervention strategies in MCH care 
was initiated in Maharashtra. The objectives of these studies are to 
develop strategies for MCH and family planning care and to build up a 
satisfactory model within the available resources. Three short-term 
consultants were assigned - one to assist in developing a progranme 
of research in health manpower development,the second to help conduct 
a sample survey to estimate the annual incidence of and mortality due 
to neonatal tetanus and poliomyelitis,and the third to collaborate in 
making a sample survey of the incidence of poliomyelitis and neonatal 
deaths in the States of Punjab and Haryana and the Union Territory of 
Chandigarh. Assistance was also provided in organizaing a national 
seminar on appropriate technology for health, which was held at the 
Indian council of Medical Research in April 1981. 

In INDONESIA, the studies on the incidence and causes of disability 
and on rehabilitation services through primary health care were com- 
pleted, and the data are being processed and analysed. The Centre for 
Research Development in Health Services in Surabaya continued to 
function as a WHO Collaborating Centre for Health Service Development 



and was involved in stimulating, promoting and implementing several 
research projects. A short-term consultant was assigned to colla- 
borate in the development of a research programme in health manpower 
development. Assistance was also provided in organizing national 
seminars on general research methodology and on an appropriate 
technology for health. 

SRI LANKA's study on health sector "commodity requirement and 
expenditure flows", initiated last year, continued. The results of 
the study should help to clarify a number of policy issues, such as 
the impact of the private sector, the pharmaceutical industry, and 
fiscal policy on the health sector and the choice of technology for 
future health management. Another study, an analysis of the work of 
medical officers and assistant medical practitioners, was carried out 
to facilitate decisions on educational management. A consultant 
collaborated in a research programme in health manpower development. 
Assistance was also provided in organizing a national seminar on 
health services research, held in February 1981; this seminar deli- 
neated important areas related to primary health care and helped to 
generate an awareness of the importance of the multidisciplinary 
approach and of intersectoral coordination. 

In THAILAND, the study on the application of the risk approach in the 
delivery of MCH care continued. The research workers evaluated the 
performance of auxiliaries and village health connnunicators, and an 
evaluation pre-test was carried out in three sub-districts. Data on 
the study of the factors responsible for rural low birth weights are 
being collected and processed. The pilot study on a simplified data 
collection system, for strengthening the MCH/FP information sub- 
system to support the monitoring of the programme, has resulted in 
the development of a simple data collection card, which is being 
field-tested. The study on the psycho-social aspects of rural health 
services continued, and two further studies - on strengthening the 
basic immunization programme in urban communities and on the perform- 
ance evaluation of village health volunteers and village health 
communicators in Nakhon Pathom Province - are under way. With WHO 
support seminars were organized for training national workers in 
research methodology with special reference to health services 
research and also in an appropriate technology for health. 
Consultants were assigned to advise on (a) research design and metho- 
dology, (b) the coordination of health research activities, (c) the 
development of a research programme in health manpower development, 
(d) survey techniques to establish the child mortality rate, (e) the 
cost analysis of health development programmes, (f) comparison of 
alternative strategies for health development by using cost 
effectiveness or other analytical economic methods, and (g) the 
formulation of long-term health plans. 

1.2 Primary Health Care 

The Organization has begun to reorient its technical cooperation 
programme with Member States in consonance with national and regional 
strategies to achieve the goal of ~FA/2000. An HFA orientation has 
been given to regional group educational activities, and the precise 
ways in which WHO'S collaboration should now be extended are being 
evolved in consultation with Member States. 



There have also been regional and national activities directed toward 
the development of appropriate technology for health in relation to 
primary health care. Two workshops - one regional and the other bi- 
regional - were held in New Delhi in October 1980 and March 1981 
respectively, to review the present level of technology in the Region 
and to seek ways and means of adapting the existing technologies and 
developing new ones. 

In BANGLADESH, the work of committees functioning at different levels 
of the administration for intersectoral coordination and community 
participation is being oriented towards the promotion of HFA/2000 
objectives. In six pilot thanas, work on the formulation of village 
health committees and on acceptable methodologies for selecting 
family welfare workers is in progress. Another activity being carried 
out in the pilot phase is the training of community health workers. 
In this connexion, the translation of the WHO Manual, "The Primary 
Health Worker" has been completed. Also, a closer relationship bet- 
ween health and family planning workers, including community health 
workers and field personnel of other agencies, is being developed. 

In BURMA, considerable progress has been made in the implementation 
of the People's Health Programme. The training of community health 
workers, basic health workers and other health staff engaged in this 
programme continues according to plan, with support from WHO. The 
Organization has also extended assistance in improving the indigenous 
system of medicine. A study has shown that, as a result of the intro- 
duction of voluntary health workers, the proportion of the community 
seeking treatment from basic health workers has decreased consider- 
ably - an encouraging trend in the development of primary health care. 

In INDIA,as stated earlier,primary health care is given high priority 
in the new draft health policy for 1980-1985. The draft plans of 
ministries other than the Health Ministry have been coordinated to 
give priority to components related to HFA/2000. The budgetary 
provision for the health sector has been increased. 

The community health volunteer scheme now covers 2366 primary health 
centres, extending services to almost half the population. The number 
of community health volunteers exceeds 140 000. Steps are under way 
to strengthen the rural health divisions in the directorates of 
health of different States. Female health assistants working in the 
field have been trained in the early detection of complications of 
pregnancy as a part of improved primary health care of pregnant 
mothers. 

In INDONESIA, the Government, with WHO collaboration, initiated a 
comprehensive and critical review of the national health system in 
order to restructure it so as to achieve HFA/2000 goals. 

The Organization also supported a travelling seminar on primary 
health care and village development (PKMD) for 32 administrative 
leaders and medical officers from twelve provinces. The Ministry of 
Health, in collaboration with UNICEF and WHO, completed an assessment 
of primary health care activities as carried out by traditional birth 
attendants, village volunteers and school teachers in 52 villages of 
six provinces. Two national task forces and working groups developed 



a plan of action to implement the reconnuendations arising out of the 
assessment and submitted the plan to BAPPENAS, the central planning 
organization. In order to improve the monitoring and control of field 
activities, a model reporting and recording system for health centres 
is being prepared, and the training of 1030 health centre personnel, 
out of the Pelita 111 target of 5000, was completed. WHO organized a 
study tour for eight provincial-level supervisors to observe health 
centre reporting and recording in selected countries of the Region. 
With WHO collaboration, efforts continued for the production and 
distribution of a revised and updated version of the Health Centre 
Reference Manual. 

The Government of MALDIVES, in support of HFA/2000, has assigned high 
priority to efforts to overcome the shortage of trained manpower, and 
a systematic programme for training selected health personnel is in 
progress. The Government is also making efforts to utilize health 
auxiliaries to the maximum possible extent in the provision of pri- 
mary health care services. A health centre is being developed in each 
atoll as the core of the health services, with referral services pro- 
vided by the hospital in Male. 

In MONGOLIA,priority has been given to community-oriented out-patient 
care; it is planned that 75% of the health workers will be involved 
in providing out-patient medical care and that one paediatrician will 
serve about 750 children. The quality of health services is to be 
raised to a level which will correspond to that attained in other 
socialist countries. WHO has been supporting the Government in deve- 
loping these plans. 

In NEPAL, the "Basic Minimum Needs Steering Committee" established 
under the National Planning Commission consists of representatives 
from the five sectors involved in HFA/2000 activities (food and 
agriculture, primary and non-formal education, water and sanitation, 
rural communications and health), as well as from other important 
departments such as the Ministry of Finance. This committee has 
carried out a series of analyses, viz., population projection and 
requirements in regard to manpower, supplies and logistics, physical 
infrastructure, and finance in relation to HFA/2000. Based on these 
analyses, a preliminary document, "Planning for Provision of Basic 
Minimum Needs - 1980-2000", which was prepared in November 1979, has 
been revised and will be the basis for future action to achieve the 
goal. 

The Integrated Community Health Project (described in Section 1.1.2) 
is progressing satisfactorily as planned. During the period under 
review the ward-level health volunteer scheme was implemented in four 
panchayats and two districts on a pilot basis. Under the Sixth Plan 
it is proposed to extend this scheme to 13 districts. A manual for 
the volunteers has been developed and field-tested. 

In SRI LANKA, the re-organization of the health delivery system to be 
in line with the concept of primary health care received considerable 
emphasis during the year. Various alternative models have been 
reviewed and analysed,and the one based on the health centre concept, 
according to which comprehensive basic health services are provided 
to the population in a defined area,has been finally accepted. A team 



of paramedical personnel, such as assistant medical practitioners, 
nurses, public health inspectors and midwives, headed by a medical 
doctor, will be made respons'ible for the provision of family health, 
control of diseases, medical care and referral for the whole popula- 
tion of the area. It is expected that curative and preventive ser- 
vices, which have remained compartmentalized, will thus be integrated. 

In THAILAND, the national primary health care programme, which aims 
at providing at least 50% of the villages in the country with village 
health volunteers and village health communicators by 1981, is pro- 
gressing satisfactorily. WHO collaborated in the supervision and 
training of these categories of personnel. In addition, the popula- 
tion project, functioning in 20 selected provinces, also supported 
the primary health care activities in the project area. The develop- 
ment of appropriate technology for health in relation to primary 
health care is another area receiving priority. A national conference 
was held to focus attention on the technology required for different 
elements of the PHC package. 

Action directed towards the formation of drug cooperatives in support 
of primary health care has also increased considerably. 

A case study on the financing of primary health care at community 
level and another on technology for PHC which is now in use in rural 
areas were also undertaken with WHO support. 

1.3 Traditional Medicine 

Burma and Sri Lanka have taken steps towards developing national 
programmes in traditional medicine. Indonesia and Thailand are study- 
ing the efficacy of some traditional medicines,and in Nepal the inte- 
gration of traditional medicine into the basic rural health services 
at the health-post level is in progress. A UNDP-assisted project on 
medicinal herbs and ayurvedic drugs for the least developed countries 
(Bangladesh, Bhutan and ~epal) in the Region,to facilitate the speedy 
development of their programmes in traditional medicine,became opera- 
tional during the year. 

In BANGLADESH, a national workshop on the promotion and development 
of traditional medicine was held in Dacca in December 1980. A short- 
term consultant has been provided to assist the Government in deve- 
loping a systematic programme on the basis of the recommendations of 
this workshop. 

In BURMA, a project on traditional medicine is in the offing with 
financial assistance from UNDP. The main aim of this project will be 
to strengthen the Institute of Indigenous Medicine in Mandalay and 
the existing traditional medicine hospitals/dispensaries in the 
country as well as to establish another 30 dispensaries. 

In ZNDONESZA,although a national project has not yet been developed, 
WHO gave financial support for translating into English copies of an 
Indonesian book on the utilization of medicinal plants. 



In order to make better use of the existing practitioners of tradi- 
tional medicine, the Government of MALDIVES has made plans to train 
them in primary health care. 

During the year under review, a specialist in traditional medicine 
advised the Government of NEPAL on the promotion of traditional 
medicine at the primary health care level. Recommendations were made 
for the planning and implementation of the programme,including the 
training of ayurvedic practitioners and the production of ayurvedic 
medicines at the Royal Drugs, Nepal. 

In' SRI LANKA, a separate Ministry of ~ndigenous ~edicine has been 
established. Plans are being formulated for carrying out a survey of 
the medicinal plants in the country,for training the existing prac- 
titioners of traditional medicine in primary health care, and for 
modernizing the production of drugs at the Ayurvedic Drugs Corpora- 
tion. 

Financial support was extended to the Government of THAILAND for the 
conduct of a national seminar on traditional medicine and primary 
health care. 

At the regional level, an inter-country meeting for the development 
of research protocols on priority areas in traditional medicine was 
organized in Varanasi, India, from 11 to 13 November 1980. Six such 
protocols were developed and have been sent to all the countries in 
the Region (except DPRK and ~ongolia) for appropriate action. It is 
expected that the response to these research protocols will be 
encouraging. 

Specialists from South-East Asia participated in three group educa- 
tional activities held in the People's Republic of China during the 
year, viz., (i) Raining Course in Acupuncture Treatment (1 September 
- 30 ~ovember); (ii) Inter-regional Meeting on Standardization and 
use of Medicinal Plants (3-11 November), and (iii) Training Course on 
Acupuncture Treatment (1  April - 30 June 1981). 

1.4 Family Health 

The regional programme in maternal and child health, including family 
planning, continued to place emphasis on activities directed towards 
the goal of H~A/2000, in line with the regional strategies which were 
developed for this purpose and which were endorsed by the Regional 
Committee at its thirty-third session. WHO has supported the develop- 
ment, strengthening and integration of national maternal and child 
health and family planning activities as part of the primary health 
care package. 

In the field of manpower development for maternal and child health 
services, WHO assistance has been given in reorienting training 
programmes, both basic and continuing education, and in promoting the 
development of additional manpower to improve and extend coverage. 
The regional teacher education programme in maternal and child health 
continued to receive attention. 



School health services were promoted and strengthened to serve as an 
active focal point for primary health care. A regional meeting held 
in August 1980 drew up strategy guidelines for school health pro- 
grammes for the Region and for the development of a handbook for 
school health services. 

In the area of research promotion and development, support was given 
to health services research related to maternal and child health in 
several countries of the ~egion. In July 1980,WHO convened a regional 
workshop on the reproductive health of adolescents, where service- 
oriented research protocols relevant to the countries of the Region 
were outlined. A WHO consultant visited Bangladesh and Sri Lanka to 
assist the national scientists in completing the protocols. 

In accordance with a resolution of the Thirty-third World Health 
Assembly on infant and young child feeding (WHA33.32), renewed 
emphasis has been placed on the regional programme for support to 
Member countries in their attempts to promote breastfeeding, as a 
means of improving the health of infants and young children. Conse- 
quently, technical assistance was given to some countries in acti- 
vities concerned with education, training and information on infant 
and young child feeding and in formulating national codes for the 
marketing of breastmilk substitutes. Also, a regional plan of action 
on infant and young child feeding has been formulated to support 
national efforts. 

The activities in maternal and child health in the Region were imple- 
mented in close collaboration with UNICEF and UNFPA. Various group 
educational activities in maternal and child health were also carried 
out. 

In BURMA,the main thrust in technical support was towards the further 
development of health manpower for family health activities. Program- 
mes of in-service training for basic health workers,couuuunity workers 
(including traditional birth attendants) and workers of some allied 
sectors were supported and implemented. In order to strengthen refer- 
ral services for primary health care, fellowships in maternal and 
child health were awarded for training outside the country. A short- 
term consultant assisted in organizing suitable training programmes 
in maternal and child health for health personnel in the context of 
primary health care. A training workshop on educational technology 
was organized for the staff of the family health project with support 
from the Medical Education Unit of Institute of Medicine I, Rangoon. 

In INDIA, technical advisory support was provided for the UNFPA- 
funded family health programme. In order to strengthen perinatal and 
neonatal care at the district level, training courses for paediatri- 
cians and obstetricians were organized with the help of two WHO 
temporary advisers. 

The in-service training programme in maternal and child health for 
primary health centre doctors, supported by UNICEF,was evaluated by a 
WHO consultant, whose conclusions and recommendations were submitted 
to the Government. To help to ensure that details of the remodelled 
undergraduate paediatric curriculum, and of the curriculum on the 



teaching of MCH, are known to medical undergraduates and interns, WHO 
awarded further fellowships within the country. The usefulness of 
the "Handbook for the Delivery of Care to Mothers and Children in a 
Community Development Block" as a teachingflearning tool for the new 
curriculum in MCH and as a service manual for primary health centre 
physicians was evaluated by a consultant,who found the Handbook to be 
practical as a guide for medical officers of primary health centres 
and useful for undergraduates and interns. 

The preliminary draft "Handbook on Child Health" was completed by the 
Ad hoc Committee on MCH, coordinated by a WHO consultant. -- 
In MONGOLIA,the activities were implemented as planned; however,there 
was some delay in the supply of equipment, and the project activities 
were rescheduled at the request of UNFPA because of budgetary con- 
straints. Support was provided for establishing model aimak MCH 
services and organizing mobile teams for MCH services at aimak 
centres and in the somons. Intensive care units were set up in the 
children's and maternity wards of six aimak hospitals. 

The further development of health manpower in maternal and child 
health was promoted through the organization of national training 
programmes and the award of training fellowships. Several booklets 
related to education in family health as well as a handbook entitled 
"Healthy Family" were prepared. Six educational programmes in family 
health for parents were organized as part of the health education 
activities. 

The long-term WHO staff member under the maternal and child health 
project (MOG MCH 002) and the health education specialist working in 
the project "Epidemiological Studies of Population Growth" (MOG MCH 
003) completed their assignments during the year. A national project 
manager has been assigned under project MOG MCH 003 since June 1980. 
A WHO consultant assisted in processing the data on research studies 
under the first phase of the UNFPA-funded project. Another consultant 
collaborated in designing the protocol of the study on infant and 
child nutrition, and in training national staff on the research 
methodology for the study. 

Research protocols for studies planned under the second phase of the 
UNFPA-funded project were designed with the assistance of a WHO 
statistical consultant. 

In NEPAL, technical support was provided through a new WHO project 
directed towards the development of the MCH component of the national 
FPIMCH project. A consultant was assigned to advise on strengthening 
and improving the existing maternal and child health and family plan- 
ning services,with special emphasis on health manpower training. 
Another WHO consultant helped to formulate a training programme on 
tubectomy (minilap technique) and also assisted in training health 
personnel in this procedure and in the organization and conduct of 
"minilap" camps. 

Assistance was also given to the training of health manpower in 
maternal and child health, especially at district level and directed 



toward panchayat-based workers,through national and regional training 
programmes. Training fellowships were also awarded in paediatrics to 
strengthen child health services at referral levels. 

Several UNFPA-funded projects became operational during the year 
under review. 

The research study on the growth and development of children using 
the WHO Growth Chart is continuing. Preliminary action was taken to 
support a study on maternal mortality and morbidity. 

In THAILAND, technical advisory services in family health were pro- 
vided through a long-term staff member assigned to the Regional 
Family Health Team. Activities under the UNFPA-funded projects, for 
which WHO is the executing agency, were related to health manpower 
development in family health through fellowships planned to meet the 
requirements of the national family planning programme, and through 
support to the infrastructure of the programme. These activities were 
implemented as planned, but because of UNFPA's financial constraints, 
the dates of award of some fellowships and delivery of some supplies 
and equipment had to be rescheduled. WHO participated in a UNFPA 
Needs Assessment Mission. 

A new project in maternal and child health for WHO support was formu- 
lated. Technical support also was given in organizing two national 
meetings on breastfeeding. 

Details of operational studies in this field are given in Section 
1.1.3. 

1.5 Nursing 

Since nurses,midwives and auxiliary nurses and midwives provide, and 
will no doubt continue to provide,the greater part of the primary 
health care in most countries of this region, their role in the deli- 
very of health care must be redefined, enlarged and enriched to meet 
the challenge of health for all. The educational programmes must be 
carefully planned so as to ensure that all nursing personnel are able 
to deliver health care services according to national needs and 
expectations. The development of nursing manpower as an integral part 
of the total health manpower has, therefore, been emphasized in WHO'S 
technical collaboration. The effective utilization of nursing person- 
nel, including traditional birth attendants (TBAs), in delivering 
health care services has also been encouraged. The collection and 
compilation of information on the status of nursing manpower were 
undertaken during the year. 

The Organization has been working with Member countries in the deve- 
lopment of nursing education and services. The framework given below 
is used as a guide in developing and planning activities at national 
level geared towards the primary health care programmes of the count- 
ries. 

Area 1: Development of nursing manpower planning as an integral 
part of the total health manpower system of the country. 



Area 2: Promotion of the effective utilization of all existing 
nursing personnel, including TBAs, in support of primary health 
care. 

Area 3: Development, strengthening and modification of nursing, 
midwifery and auxiliary nursing education programmes based on 
community health needs and problems, including the development 
of continuing education programmes for all categories of 
personnel. 

Area 4: Strengthening of the nursing service component at all 
levels of the health care delivery system. 

Area 5: Development of nursing research. - 
The progress and accomplishments in these five areas are shown for 
each country. 

In BANGLADESH, the Government has decided to establish more nursing 
schools to attain the goal of producing 10 000 nurses during the 
Second Five-Year Plan period. Thirty-eight additional senior regis- 
tered nurse (SRN) schools at the sub-divisional level and 170 junior 
nursing training centres in selected thana health complexes are 
envisaged. As of February 1981, 18 new SRN schools have been opened, 
bringing the total to 38. Four junior nurse training courses were 
conducted for a total of 78 participants and several handbooks and 
manuals were prepared. A continuing education programme was develop- 
ed, and its implementation planned, Three nurse coordinators have 
been designated to help with this programme. A write-up on the 
current situation of nursing manpower supply was completed. The 
introduction of a nursing registry system is envisaged. 

In BURMA, the training programme for traditional birth attendants is 
progressing well. The teaching methodology used in this programme has 
been considered to be most valuable to other countries in the Region. 
The development of nursing manpower planning, as an integral part of 
the total health manpower system of the country, was undertaken. 

In INDIA, the continuing education programme being carried out at the 
RAK College of Nursing, New Delhi, made good progress. A workshop on 
curriculum development was organized. A short course on orthopaedic 
nursing and rehabilitation was also conducted at the Jawaharlal 
Institute of Medical Education and Research, Pondicherry. The deve- 
lopment of a centre for specialized training in clinical nursing was 
discussed and the need for a further detailed plan recognized. 

In INDONESIA, support continues to be given for the implementation of 
the health nurse programme. As of January 1981 there were 94 schools 
officially reported to be in existence. A six-week clinical nursing 
course in the five major clinical areas was organized, and a one-year 
course leading to a certificate in special clinical fields for the 
general nurse has been planned and is expected to start later in 
1981. A working group has been formed to review and revise the nurs- 
ing academy curriculum. A pilot study of graduates of four health 
nurse schools was undertaken in January 1981. 
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Reorientation of nurses for the effective provision of primary health 
care is one of the main activities. An analysis of current curricula 
used for training the health aide and the assistant nurse was com- 
pleted. Translation of "Management of Obstetrics and Emergencies in a 
Health Centre", by B. Essex, into Bahasa Indonesia was completed, and 
the book will be tested for its relevance to local conditions. 

All training programmes at the Allied Health Services Training 
Centre, Male, MALDIVES, are progressing according to schedule. The 
strengthening of field experience for the students is being empha- 
sized in the training. Preparation of teaching staff in regard to 
course development, appropriate teaching methodology and evaluation 
methods constituted a major achievement. Group educational activities 
organized during the year helped to enhance the knowledge and skills 
of community health workers and other health personnel. 

In MONGOLIA, a WHO consultant provided assistance in the training of 
nurse tutors in aseptic techniques and of head nurses in hospital 
management, as well as in strengthening the nurse teachers' teaching 
methodology. 

In NEPAL, planning for the post-basic courses in community health 
nursing was undertaken. The criteria for student selection were 
formulated, and the preparation of field areas for student practice 
is under way. The curriculum has already been approved by Tribhuvan 
University, and the Post-basic Community Nursing Course started in 
March 1981. 

The Post-basic Midwifery Course is fully developed, and the final 
examination was held during March 1981. 

In SRI LANKA,specific aspects of the nursing activities being carried 
out have required the services of a short-term consultant. Assistance 
was provided in the development of an evaluation programme and the 
organization of four workshops to evaluate the teaching staff. 

In THAILAND, WHO collaborated in planning and organizing a national 
workshop on the "Role of Nursing Personnel in Supporting Primary 
Health Care Activities for the Attainment of HFA by the Year 2000". A 
community-oriented curriculum was developed with the assistance of a 
consultant. 

1.6 Health Education 

Greater efforts have been made to reorientate health education ser- 
vices and activities, at both national and regional levels,in support 
of primary health care and community participation. Emphasis was laid 
on educational activities and the training of primary health care 
workers and community leaders. In addition, the Organization has paid 
greater attention to the socio-cultural determinants of health and 
health education and has begun to promote research and to utilize the 
findings in programme development and operation. An important acti- 
vity in this connexion was the inter-country Consultative Meeting on 
Research in Health Behaviour, Health Education and Community Partici- 
pation,convened in New Delhi during the year. Action on the recomen- 
dations of this meeting has been initiated at both regional and 



country level. An inter-country workshop on the preparation of health 
education specialists in support of HFA/2000 was also organized in 
New Delhi to examine the training programmes for health education 
specialists in countries of the Region, in order to make them more 
relevant to the needs of primary health care programmes. The Regional 
Office has taken health behaviour and health education into account 
in the implementation of country and inter-country programmes. 

BANGLADESH undertook a major reorganization and expansion of health 
education in collaboration with the World Bank and WHO. The Bank has 
provided funds to supplement the salaries of health educators and to 
house the reorganized Health Education Bureau, as well as to meet the 
cost of equipment,audio-visual aids and the production of manuals. 
WHO has assigned a health education specialist to study the reorga- 
nization of the services at the Ministry of Health and in the divi- 
sions, districts and subdivisions; he will also advise on the in- 
service training of health education specialists, civil surgeons and 
others, on the establishment of supporting services such as training 
units, audio-visual aids and mass communication, and on evaluation 
and research in the reorganized Health Education Bureau. Workshops 
have been held for the in-service training of health education 
specialists and civil surgeons. 

The MPH Degree Programme in Health Education at the National Insti- 
tute of Social and Preventive Medicine, Dacca, which was established 
to train health education specialists within the country, is now in 
its second year, with a WHO health education specialist serving as a 
part-time faculty member. Two consultants (in audio-visual and health 
education) were assigned by WHO to provide further assistance to the 
Institute. 

Health education activities have been accelerated in BURMA. The 
Government has established a special committee to formulate a health 
education project in support of the People's Health Programme, with 
emphasis on community participation in primary health care. The pro- 
ject provides for the expansion of health education services, both in 
the Ministry of Health and in the divisions, the training of health 
workers for health education, training of health education specia- 
lists, and production of audio-visual aids and communication media. 
The Regional Adviser on Health Education visited Burma during the 
year and assisted the committee in formulating the project. 

In INDIA, the Central Health Education Bureau and the bureaux in the 
States and union territories focused their efforts on health educa- 
tion in primary health care programmes. A number of workshops 
financed by WHO were held on the topics of school health education, 
development of national health education services, training of health 
education specialists in support of primary health care, and health 
education in the undergraduate medical curriculum. Special emphasis 
was placed on health education in the undergraduate medical curri- 
culum, a five-year programme for the purpose being developed with the 
assistance of a WHO short-term consultant. 

With WHO assistance, the Central Health Education Bureau completed a 
study of the functions performed by health educators as compared with 



those for which they are being trained. In addition, WHO is collabo- 
rating in the health behaviour and health education aspects of rural 
water supply projects in Bihar and Uttar Pradesh. 

Considerable progress was made in the development of health educa- 
tion services within the Health Department of the Province of Irian 
Jaya in INDONESIA. WHO awarded fellowships to enable national per- 
sonnel to obtain professional qualifications in health education, and 
helped to organize workshops to give in-service training in health 
education to senior provincial health department officials as well as 
health education coordinators of the nine regencies in the Province. 
A WHO health education specialist assisted in these activities and 
also helped in the planning, implementation and evaluation of health 
education activities in the Province. 

WHO also collaborated in the development of behavioural studies and 
health education as a part of the rural water supply project in the 
province of Nusa Tenggara Timur. 

The Directorate of Health Education in Jakarta has selected health 
education in hospitals for special attention, and a WHO short-term 
consultant was assigned to assist the Government in this work. 

During the year MALDIVES took steps to train primary health care 
workers and other personnel for health education responsibilities. A 
WHO consultant assisted the Government in developing the health edu- 
cation component of the curricula for the training of health person- 
nel as well as the faculty responsible for teaching health education 
at the Allied Health Services Training Centre. 

MONGOLIA carried out a survey of health education in selected commu- 
nity health education programes as well as in primary and secondary 
schools and teachers' colleges. Based on this survey, health edu- 
cation has been promoted, particularly in secondary schools and 
teachers' colleges. A manual on sex and family life education was 
prepared, and teachers have been trained for health education in 
teachers' colleges and selected secondary schools. In the light of 
the experience gained, health education will be extended to community 
health programmes and primary and secondary schools and teachers' 
colleges. A WHO health education specialist assisted the Government 
in these activities. 

During the year WHO, together with UNICEF, collaborated in a major 
review of health education services in NEPAL and formulated a plan of 
work to support primary health care and other health programmes. In 
addition, workshops for the training of teachers for school health 
education were held, with WHO support, and fellowships awarded for 
the training of health educators and media personnel of the Health 
Education Unit. 

In WHO'S collaboration with SRI LANKA in health education during the 
year, attention was directed to the preparation of the faculty res- 
ponsible for training primary health care workers (midwives) and to 
health education in the undergraduate medical curriculum: workshops 
for the faculty were held, and guidelines for training are being 
prepared. A meeting of the deans and faculties of medical schools was 



held to discuss the place of health education in the undergraduate 
curriculum. In addition to providing assistance in these activities, 
WHO also supported research on the village health volunteer programme. 

During the year, THAILAND placed greater emphasis on the development 
of provincial and regional health education services and the coordi- 
nation of the health education activities of the health services, 
hospitals, health-related departments and voluntary agencies. A 
national workshop was held with support from WHO, which also assigned 
a short-term consultant to review the current status of health educa- 
tion in the country, develop health education units in the regions 
and provinces, and establish coordination among the various agencies 
concerned. Appropriate research was also supported by the Organiza- 
tion. 

1.7 Nutrition 

The main thrust of the programme in this area during the year was on 
the integration of nutrition into the primary health care services 
and the development of a coordinated approach with other disciplines 
in planning and implementing activities and research in nutrition. 

National nutrition units have been strengthened through technical 
cooperation in developing research-cum-action programmes and in 
establishing collaborating centres. The interaction of operational 
research with the implementation of activities is producing informa- 
tion which can readily be used to improve ongoing programmes. A meet- 
ing of the principal investigators of the project "Situation Analysis 
of Nutrition Component of Primary Health Care" was convened in the 
Regional Office in November 1980 to review the protocols and pre- 
liminary findings and discuss the methodologies adopted by various 
countries. 

In group educational activities organized during the year the focus 
was on the inclusion of the nutrition component of primary health 
care. WHO collaborated in country health programming and in several 
activities of other disciplines having a significant effect on child 
nutrition and growth. Support was given to national seminars and 
courses aimed at reviewing and replanning nutrition activities within 
primary health care. The findings of the projects on the evaluation 
of the efficiency and efficacy of the nutrition component of health 
services which were supported by WHO have been found useful in re- 
orienting and improving these activities. An inter-country workshop, 
supported by WHO, was held in Dacca to discuss the role of nutrition 
units based on the information obtained from most countries of the 
Region by means of a questionnaire. 

Food and nutrition surveillance systems have been emphasized in all 
countries through technical support, diffusion of information, and 
group educational activities. An inter-country meeting held in 
February 1981 brought together different health officers as well as 
principal investigators of the research project on "Nutrition Sur- 
veillance and Evaluation". The meeting discussed in detail the need 
for information, ways and means of collecting and analysing what was 
found to be needed, and the utilization of the information in decid- 
ing on appropriate strategies. 



During the year a WHO Collaborating Centre was established at the 
Centre for Research and Development of ~utrition, Bogor (Indonesia), 
for research in vitamin A and iron deficiency anaemia. Two other 
centres, one to study the interactions of infection and nutrition and 
the other to determine the intra-family conditions leading to mal- 
nutrition, are under consideration. 

A meeting of the Ad hoc Sub-committee on Nutrition Research was con- -- 
vened in the Regional Office in November 1980 to review the progress 
and implementation of action-cum-research programmes in nutrition and 
to develop guidelines for the implementation and monitoring of these 
projects. The Sub-comittee noted that WHO had succeeded as a cata- 
lyst in the exchange of information, development of research methodo- 
logies and approaches and promotion of personal communication among 
scientists working in similar fields. 

Assistance was provided to Bangladesh and Nepal in intensifying their 
goitre control programmes. In other countries, these programmes are 
being carried out with assistance from other international and bi- 
lateral agencies. 

~ield tests were carried out in Bangladesh, India, Maldives and 
Thailand on the draft "Guidelines for Nutrition Training of Primary 
Health Care Workers and Other Community Workers" developed at global 
level. After evaluation and necessary modification, they will be 
issued as a WHO publication later in 1981, for wider application in 
training programmes. 

A WHO consultant collaborated with the Institute of public Health 
Nutrition, Dacca,BANGLADESH, in developing a curriculum and syllabus 
for a three-month certificate/diploma course in public health nutri- 
tion. The first course started on 1 June 1981, and in the meantime a 
field practice area for training has been selected and organized. 
Four orientation courses in nutrition for thana medical officers, for 
paramedical personnel in the community as well as in thana health 
complexes and for nurses - a total of 216 persons - were conducted by 
the Institute. 

The first phase of the goitre control programme was initiated with 
financial assistance from WHO. 

In BURMA,a WHO consultant assisted in analysing the data on protein- 
energy malnutrition, nutritional anaemia, goitre and other vitamin 
deficiencies. 

The Regional Adviser on Nutrition visited Burma during the year to 
review the nutrition activities, discuss nutrition research pro- 
grammes and participate in the development of an evaluation system. 

In INDIA, a WHO guest lecturer delivered lectures as part of the two 
nutrition courses - the three-month diploma course and the one-year 
degree courses - held at the ~ational Institute of Nutrition, 
Hyderabad, and reviewed the contents and syllabi of these courses. He 
stressed the need for evaluating the courses and for developing them 
in future according to the changing needs of the health services. 



A WHO consultant was assigned to INDONESIA to assist the Government 
in planning a system of recording, reporting and data processing for 
the national nutrition surveillance system. The consultant recom- 
mended a three-stage programme: (a) setting up of equipment and 
appointment of staff, (b) preparation of study forms for data col- 
lection and their application in a small area, and (c) expansion of 
the nutrition surveillance activities to cover the whole country. 

In January 1981 a WHO public health nutritionist joined the project 
in NEPAL. He is collaborating with the Chief of the Nutrition Cell 
and other units of the Department of Health Services in the deve- 
lopment and implementation of nutrition activities in the country. 
He is also actively involved in a multisectoral approach adopted by 
the national authorities. The national goitre control progralmne 
received assistance from WHO for the training of staff in this field. 

In SRI LANKA,the protocols for the two nutrition research-cum-action 
programmes were completed. These projects will now be implemented 
by the Food and Nutrition Policy Planning Division, Colombo. The 
nutrition surveillance programme in the country was strengthened, 
and work on the methodology for rapid assessment of the impact of 
nutrition on development projects was initiated in collaboration 
with WHO and FAO. The two agencies participated in designing and 
sampling for an evaluation of the Mahaweli Area Development Pro- 
gramme carried out by the Food and Nutrition Policy planning 
Division. On the Government's request, WHO collaborated in the 
development of a prefeasibility approach for a food distribution 
programme. 

In THAILAND, WHO supported a national workshop on nutrition in 
primary health care. The protocols for the project, "Situation 
Analysis of Nutrition Component of Primary Health Care", were 
completed. 

A consultant visited three countries in the Region to assess the 
effect of the health care activities and direct nutrition programmes 
on the growth of children and to review the recommended activities 
in the light of their role to correct the present conditions. An- 
other consultant is under recruitment to develop curricula and 
syllabi for short and long-term nutrition courses designed to give 
skills, abilities and knowledge related to the nutrition component 
of primary health care keeping in view the needs of the health 
services to achieve the goals of HFAl2000. 

1.8 Medical Care 

The major emphasis in WHO'S collaboration with Member States conti- 
nues to be on the provision of primary health care (Section 1.3). At 
the same time, the strengthening of medical stores management and 
facilities for the repair and maintenance of biomedical equipment 
also received attention. 

In BANGLADESH, a WHO long-term staff member is helping to develop 
and strengthen training facilities for the repair and maintenance of 
electro-medical equipment. The Government has approved plans for a 



central workshop to be located at Tejgaon, Dacca, and for four 
regional workshops. Increasing numbers of trainees attend courses 
given by the WHO electro-medical engineer. 

During the year, WHO awarded several fellowships to DPRK national 
workers in the field of medical care, in addition to providing 
ambulances, mini-buses and equipment. Efforts continued for the 
assignment of consultants in the fields of radio-immunoassay, cyto- 
photometry, drug allergy, hormone-enzyme assay and neuro-psychiatry 
to meet the country's needs. 

In INDONESIA, further progress was made in the development of the 
network of health centres and sub-centres. A design for a recording, 
reporting and surveillance system for health centres has been 
evolved. In-service training programmes for health centre staff were 
conducted as planned, but there is a need to review and improve the 
technical component of the courses. 

Further assistance was provided to MALDIVES through the assignment of 
consultants in surgery, gynaecology, ophthalmology, ENT surgery and 
maternal and child health. These consultants treated patients with 
special problems and, at the same time, trained available national 
health personnel. 

In SRI LANKA,a short-term consultant in the repair and maintenance of 
electro-medical equipment made valuable recommendations for improving 
the facilities and administrative procedures in this regard,including 
the need for decentralization. The Government has started implement- 
ing these recommendations. Supplies and equipment and fellowships 
were provided for training in this field and in that of medical 
stores management. 

As regards activities at the regional level ,  a UNDP-funded inter- 
country project on training in the repair and maintenance of bio- 
medical equipment for the least developed countries in the Region 
became operational during the year. Under this project short-term 
fellowships have been provided for training personnel within the 
Region. 

1.9 Care of the Aged, Disability Prevention 
and Medical Rehabilitation 

International and non-governmental agencies including WHO have 
actively collaborated with Member States in planning and providing 
resources for the prevention and control of physical, visual and 
emotional disabilities. The WHO Regional Office provided the services 
of consultants to assess existing facilities and to advise on and 
assist in formulating national plans for disability prevention and 
rehabilitation. Deafness and health care of the elderly have received 
priority attention for technical collaboration. The WHO Manual, 
"Raining the Disabled in the Community", was widely distributed for 
adaptation, and its translation into local languages was supported. 
The programme for the prevention of accidents was stimulated through 
an inter-country seminar. 

WHO promoted action for establishing national committees for observ- 
ing 1981 as the International Year of Disabled Persons (IYDP). 



Two consultants visited BANGLADESH and advised on the mobilization of 
resources, and on the coordination and formulation of a national plan 
for community-oriented disability prevention and rehabilitation 
services. The Rehabilitation Institute and Hospital for the Disabled 
in Dacca was identified for development as a national institute where 
a programme for the training of rehabilitation manpower can be orga- 
nized if it expands its orthopaedic services and includes other 
relevant activities for prevention as well as the rehabilitation of 
all types of disabled persons. Another consultant visited the country 
to study the problem of the elderly and advise on the integration of 
concepts of gerontology in the training curricula of health and 
allied personnel. 

In BURMA, a national plan was formulated and a project proposal was 
prepared for UNDP assistance in community-oriented disability pre- 
vention and rehabilitation services. Three townships in Rangoon 
Division will be developed as demonstration centres, where a survey 
of disabilities will be conducted and community volunteers,community 
health workers and midwives trained for disability prevention and 
early detection. A consultant was assigned during the year to advise 
on the organization of services for the welfare of the elderly and 
the management of the health problems pertaining to this group. The 
WHO manual, "Training the Disabled in the Community", was adapted and 
translated into Burmese for use at the community level. 

In INDIA, translation of the WHO manual was undertaken in Hindi, 
Malayalam and Marathi. A consultant from WHO Headquarters assisted 
in training community workers and health personnel in Trivandrum to 
carry out a disability survey in the villages. Two consultants 
assessed existing facilities for education, training and services in 
selected centres in the country and advised on integrating disability 
prevention and medical rehabilitation services in primary health 
care. Another consultant,a specialist in bio-engineering, visited 
rehabilitation centres as well as the All-India Institute of Physical 
Medicine and Rehabilitation, Bombay, and the Artificial Limbs Manu- 
facturing Corporation of India, in Kanpur, to study the relevance of 
orthotic and prosthetic appliances in the context of the anthropo- 
logical and social needs of the population. He demonstrated the 
preparation of simple aids with local materials and advised on the 
development of appropriate technology in medical rehabilitation. 

A national plan of action for achieving the objectives of the Inter- 
national Year of Disabled Persons (IYDP) was formulated and a 
national committee constituted for its implementation. An inter- 
ministerial coordination committee has also been set up to identify 
and to reserve jobs for rehabilitated disabled persons. A national 
meeting is to be organized later in 1981 to assess the situation and 
to prepare a plan for the expansion of activities relating to dis- 
ability prevention and rehabilitation. The health problems of the 
elderly were studied by a consultant and his recommendations on 
gerontology and geriatric services are receiving consideration by the 
Government in the context of the United Nations Year for the Care of 
the Elderly (1982). 



l%e prevention of accidents with the emphasis on problems related to 
traffic received attention at a WHO-sponsored national meeting. The 
establishment of an accident prevention cell under the Delhi Trans- 
port Corporation is under consideration. A consultant visited select- 
ed centres to collect information on the prevalence of deafness and 
formulate a plan of action for its prevention. 

Two consultants visited INDONESIA during the year to assess the faci- 
lities and to make recommendations on the formulation of a national 
plan for disability prevention, control and rehabilitation. The Reha- 
bilitation Centre in Solo and the Rehabilitation Unit at Semarang 
continued to make impressive progress. The WHO-sponsored disability 
survey in the country was completed, and further financial support 
was provided to assist in analysing the data. A consultant reviewed 
existing facilities for health care of the elderly and recommended 
measures for strengthening national activities. 

MONGOLIA has formulated a national plan of action for disability pre- 
vention. The Government issued a special decree requiring the estab- 
lishment of operative commissions in each aimak to prepare plans of 
action for disability prevention and rehabilitation. The training of 
health workers and also community-oriented rehabilitation activities 
are making progress. 

In NEPAL, a national survey of the disabled was sponsored, and the 
data obtained are being analysed. The problem of rehabilitation of 
the disabled due to leprosy received special attention. Two consul- 
tants visited the country during the year to assess existing facili- 
ties and advise on disability prevention and rehabilitation. Another 
consultant was assigned to assess the magnitude of the problem of 
preventable deafness and auditory impairment in the community. 

The planning and organization of community-oriented disability pre- 
vention and rehabilitation services in SRI LANKA were promoted 
through group educational activities. Two consultants studied the 
existing facilities in the country and recommended measures for 
strengthening the national programme for the prevention of disabili- 
ties and rehabilitation of the handicapped. The upgrading of the 
facilities at the Rehabilitation Hospital in Ragama is being consi- 
dered to enable the Hospital to function as a national institute for 
rehabilitation. Supplies and equipment are being provided to enhance 
the country's manufacturing potential in orthotics and prosthetics. 
Activities for the prevention and control of deafness were promoted 
through the assignment of a consultant during the period under review. 

In THAILAND, prevention of traffic accidents and the management of 
emergencies received special emphasis in national meetings and group 
educational activities. Three WHO consultants visited the country to 
assess the problem of the disabled and recommended measures for 
strengthening the work on prevention and control of disabilities, as 
an integral part of primary health care at the community level. 

1.10 Oral Health 

Oral health, especially oral health education, has been receiving 
increasing attention in the countries of the Region. 



In BANGLADESH,a WHO staff member continued to assist in the develop- 
ment of Dacca Dental College and to advise the Government on deve- 
loping a national programme in oral health. A consultant helped in 
carrying out surveys of the oral health status of the population in 
three districts of the country and in training dental health person- 
nel. WHO has supplied literature in the field of preventive den- 
tistry. A seminar to discuss the further development of the oral 
health programme is being organized. 

The Dental Council of INDIA has constituted a sub-cormnittee to pre- 
pare a comprehensive document outlining the requirements of depart- 
ments of dentistry in medical colleges. The Council is also consider- 
ing reforms in post-graduate education in dental health. WHO provided 
support for a seminar to examine the feasibility of introducing a new 
category of dental auxiliary(denta1 therapist) to deliver oral health 
care in the rural areas, held in March 1981. 

A WHO consultant was assigned to INDONESIA during the year to help in 
formulating methods of evaluating the dental health components of the 
Third Five-Year Plan, and in planning for oral health activities 
under the Fourth Plan. The consultant recommended that a fluoride 
mouth-rinsing programme be organized in urban areas and a standard 
set of simple portable dental equipment be developed for health 
centres. Another consulta.~t, expected to be in position later in 
1981, will assist in the integration of the dental health programme 
with primary health care. Fellowships have been awarded and supplies 
and equipment made available for strengthening manpower and physical 
facilities. 

In NEPAL, fellowships have been awarded to qualified dentists for 
study abroad. 

The programme in oral health is making a significant headway in SRI 
LANKA. Major activities during the year included carrying out an 
island-wide epidemiological survey of the state of dental health of 
the population, implementation of a caries prevention "fluoride" 
dental programme through the school dental health services, and the 
organization of workshops for dental and medical personnel and pri- 
mary health care workers in the context of providing primary oral 
health care. A consultant was assigned to assist in the development 
of a national plan for preventive dental health, to advise on the 
strengthening of dental health education and suggest measures for 
improving school dental health services, as well as to organize and 
conduct training programmes for dental health personnel. Fellowships 
were awarded and supplies and equipment provided, in addition to 
assistance with a seminar on preventive oral health for dental 
surgeons, dental nurses and medical officers of health. 

In THAILAND, a centre in oral health has become operational in Chiang 
M i .  Two short-term consultants visited the centre during the year 
and provided technical support. An inter-country meeting of senior 
dental health officers is scheduled to be held at Chiang Mai in 
November 1981 to discuss the further development of oral health 
programmes in the countries of the Region. 



1.11 Mental Health 

The need for the prevention and treatment of mental and neurological 
disorders, including mental retardation and epilepsies, and also for 
rehabilitation of the mentally ill, is common to all. countries. Some 
countries face additional problems related to drug abuse as well as 
the increasing use of alcohol and tranquillizers. 

WHO actively continues to promote and support efforts for the fomu- 
lation of national policies on mental health. Most Member countries 
now have such policies, and some of them have drawn up outlines of 
national mental health plans, the focus of which is on extending 
basic mental health care to hitherto under- or un-served areas 
through the integration of the mental health component into primary 
health care. The feasibility of also including in the PHC package a 
component relating to drug abuse and/or abuse of alcohol is being 
actively considered in some countries. 

A regional workshop on child mental health and psychosocial develop- 
ment was conducted in Jakarta in November 1980, and helped to stimu- 
late national activities in this field; in most instances these are 
being carried out in cooperation with UNICEF. 

In BANGLADESH, the series of annual national workshops has continued. 
A WHO consultant assisted in organizing a workshop on mental health 
for high-ranking professionals and administrators, which was followed 
by a teaching seminar for junior professionals. 

In order to meet the severe shortage of trained manpower,the Ministry 
of Health has launched a campaign to recruit junior doctors for post- 
graduate training in psychiatry. WHO has been providing fellowships 
for this training. 

The establishment of model projects on community-oriented "outreach" 
programmes is being pursued with WHO assistance. 

In BURMA,the thrust of WHO support continues to be delivered through 
the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse control(~~F~A~). Under this 
programme, and technically supported by WHO, an extensive network of 
treatment facilities for addicted persons has been set up all over 
the country. With an increased rate of post-graduate training in 
psychiatry, mental health services in relation to the drug abuse 
control programme are being decentralized and integrated into the 
general health care services and are thus now becoming increasingly 
available in different parts of the country. 

The establishment of a mental health component,including drug abuse, 
as part of primary health care is being actively pursued. 

A number of national workshops and training seminars for non-specia- 
lized personnel were organized during the period under review with 
WHO support. 

INDIA, through its various model projects of integrated mental health 
care, has continued to serve as an important focus for regional 



fellowships in the spirit of TCDC. National centres are collaborat- 
ing in global research efforts in the fields of community mental 
health services, psychopharmacology, psychosocial aspects of health 
care, and the neurosciences. 

Research into different aspects of mental health has been organized 
through the Indian Council of Medical Research in collaboration with 
WHO. 

A series of meetings convened by the Ministry of Health with WHO 
support resulted in the emergence of a national plan for the inte- 
gration of mental health care into the general health services in 
order to increase the mental health care coverage among the rural 
population. 

In INDONESIA, the Directorate of Mental Health of the Department of 
Medical Care in the Ministry of Health has been designated as a WHO 
Collaborating Centre for Research and Training in Mental Health. This 
centre will provide an important base for training and research in 
community mental health and for international collaborative acti- 
vities within the WHO medium-term programme. With WHO support, 
research efforts into relevant aspects of traditional medicine are 
continuing. 

The implementation of the national mental health plan has made consi- 
derable progress, as has the programme of extending mental health 
care into primary health care centres, with provincial mental hospi- 
tals as referral and training centres. 

The community mental health project in Jakarta, as a multisectoral 
activity of the Jakarta Metropolitan Health Department, the Directo- 
rate of Mental Health, the Department of Psychiatry and the Faculty 
of Public Health of the University of Jakarta, has continued and has 
produced encouraging results, which may serve as a model for other 
multidisciplinary efforts in Indonesia and in other countries of the 
Region. 

In MONGOLIA, the implementation of the national plan has continued, 
with WHO assistance. Several national workshops were organized during 
the period and fellowships were provided to develop specialized man- 
power. 

An epidemiological survey on mental disorders was completed, and the 
data are being analysed for use in planning. 

In NEPAL, where the Government has expressed serious concern regard- 
ing the inadequacy of mental health services, including services for 
the mentally retarded, different alternatives are being explored for 
introducing basic mental health care into hitherto unserved areas, 
through the expanding general health services. WHO has provided 
fellowships for training medical personnel in mental health. 

In SRI L A M A ,  the National Advisory Body on Mental Health has conti- 
nued to hold regular meetings, with WHO support, and has proved to be 
a useful instrument in stimulating cooperation between different 
groups of psychiatrists and health administrators in the country. 



There are psychiatric units, with a psychiatrist attached,functioning 
in seven provincial general hospitals; two more such hospitals each 
have a psychiatrist but no psychiatric units as yet. The establish- 
ment of two new university departments in Galle and Jaffna is being 
supported by WHO and is expected to improve the exposure of under- 
graduates to psychiatry and facilitate the planned post-graduate 
training of psychiatrists. 

Mental health has been identified as one of the 17 components of 
primary health care, and courses for auxiliaries which include child 
mental health are regularly being held. 

In THAI~~~~,expansion of mental health care through integration into 
the general health system is a clearly articulated national policy. 
Thailand's participation in the WHO 1nter-regional Study on the 
Monitoring of Mental Health Needs has greatly stimulated the exten- 
sion of integrated mental health services, apart from yielding 
valuable data for the evaluation and further improvement of these 
services. 

WHO-sponsored research on the psychosocial and cultural aspects of 
primary health care is beginning to produce data of great importance 
for the planning and extension of such care. These data will allow a 
more thorough consideration of the behavioural aspects of the use or 
non-use of primary health care facilities. 

An important part of WHO support is in the field of drug abuse, which 
is a major public health problem in Thailand. The Institute of Health 
Research, Chulalongkorn University, Bangkok, as a WHO Collaborating 
Centre for Research and Training in Drug Dependence, has continued to 
produce research data of importance for many countries with similar 
problems. Regional fellowships are sponsored for training in this 
institution, and professionals from l'hailand have continued to parti- 
cipate in inter-regional training activities. 

With WHO support, and through the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse 
Control, a series of treatment facilities for drug-dependent persons 
is beginning to evolve. 

1.12 Drug Policies and Management 

The supply of essential drugs of assured quality has always been 
given high priority by the Member countries in the Region. WHO has 
been collaborating with governments in strengthening the different 
components of pharmaceutical supply systems and in evolving national 
drug policies and management. An inter-country consultative meeting 
on drug policies and management, held in the Regional Office in 
October 1980, provided guidelines and made recornendations for deve- 
loping a special programme on essential drugs in the Region. 

In BANGLADESH,the Organization assisted in planning and establishing 
a pharmaceutical production unit at national level. A WHO consultant 
particiated in an Asian Development Bank (AsDB) mission to define the 
support needed from the Bank, which is expected to provide finances 
for the purchase of raw materials and equipment required for the 



manufacture of essential drugs. WHO will provide technical support 
through a consultant for training personnel and advising on the 
management of the production unit. 

~ssistance was provided in strengthening the quality assurance pro- 
gramme of the Drug Control Administration. 

In BURMA, the Organization has provided further assistance to the 
Burma Pharmaceutical Industry for strengthening pharmaceutical 
production units. National personnel were trained in the technology 
of cinchona cultivation and the extraction of alkaloids. 

The Food and Drug Control Laboratory in Rangoon is receiving assist- 
ance through a UNDP project, under which training has been given in 
different aspects of drug analysis and supplies and equipment have 
been provided for strengthening the laboratories. WHO, in collabora- 
tion with FAO, provided consultsncy services for improving drug 
control administration, updating food and drug rules and regulations 
and strengthening food analysis laboratories. 

WHO and UNDP have collaborated with INDONESIA in developing compre- 
hensive drug policies. A consultant advised on the establishment of 
adverse drug monitoring and drug information centres. 

In MONGOLIA, a WHO consultant advised on strengthening the quality 
control of pharmaceuticals and biologicals. Two other consultants 
were assigned to advise on a project for the manufacture of blood 
products. 

In NEPAL, support was provided by WHO, UNDP and UNIDO, jointly with 
assistance from the Netherlands Government, for improving the supply 
system for essential drugs in the primary health care services. A WHO 
consultant acted as the technical coordinator and prepared a work 
plan for the implementation of the project. Another consultant 
assisted in promoting the use of traditional medicines for primary 
health care. 

WHO has collaborated with SRI LANKA in the development of training 
programmes in pharmacy,the strengthening of national quality control 
and technical courses,and the preparation of a techno-economic feasi- 
bility report on the establishment of a drug formulation unit. The 
National Drug Act has been enacted and is being enforced. A diploma 
in pharmacy will also be started, with WHO collaboration. It is 
expected that AsDB assistance will be provided in establishing a for- 
mulation unit for the production of essential drugs. 

TAMILAND is developing a comprehensive programme on drug policies and 
management with WHO collaboration. A consultant advised on preparing 
a comprehensive project on essential drugs, including their storage, 
d;, tribution and utilization in PHC, and drug legislation. A national 
c,,iiference on the selection of essential drugs for PHC was organized 
with WHO support. 



The Thirty-fourth World Health Assembly was historic in  more than one 
sense. I t  not only adopted theGlobal Strategy for Health for All; it was also 
honoured by  the presence of Her Excellency Mrs  lndira Gandhi. Prime 
Minister of India. who  delivered a keynote address. Seated behind the 
Prime Minister are (from I t o  r) : Dr Halfdan Mahler. Director-General, 
WHO. Dr Meropi Violaki-Paraskeva. President of the Thirty-fourth World 
Health Assembly and Dr T.A. Lambo Deputy Director-General , WHO. 



His Excellency Mr Soeharto. President 
of the Republic of Indonesia. greets 
a disabled young man after inaugurat- 
ing the International Year of Disabled 
Persons. 

INTERNATIONAL YEAR OF 
DISABLED PERSONS 

Of the estimated 450 million 
disabled persons in  the world, 
a majority live in  developing 
countries, with scarcely any 
aid facilities. The International 
Year of Disabled Persons has 
focussed attention on the spe- 
cial needs of the disabled 
and several activities wereini- 
tiated in  the Region to  provide 
them with adequate medical 
and rehabilitative services. 

Learning to walk.. . . . 



Limbs for the limbless. 

INTERNATIONAL YEAR OF 
DISABLED PERSONS 

Helping .s like himself to 
nand on their feet. 



Eflorn are being made to provrda 
water to more rursl communities. 

WATER AND SANITATION 

To ensu'e that the wamr is safe healrh labo- 
ratones play an importan! tale in keeping a check on 
it5 qualiw. 

Communities in rural areas of the Regran are b e l n ~  
encouraged to take the iniiialive ra provide themselves 
with basic sanitalion and excreta disp~sa) facililir. 



Since a large number of people in  rural areas in  the Region depend on wells for their water 
supply, governments are making efforts t o  make the well water safe for drinking. Communitv 
health workers and volunteers have been trained to  chlorinate wells regularly. 

More and more handpumps are being installed in rural areas to make safe drinking wafer avail 
able and accessible t o  communities at all times. 




